OGA/KGA Meeting Minutes
Gas Supply and Control Committees
October 21, 2015
The fall meeting this year was hosted by NiSource at their headquarters in Columbus, OH. The meeting attendees are listed below:
Attendees:

Anthony Welly, Ohio Gas Company

Bill Christian, Columbia Pipeline Group
Joshua Hunkele, Dominion East Ohio

Bill Wilson, Columbia Pipeline Group


Skip Hall, NiSource Distribution

Ryan Wood, The Energy Cooperative

Tom Gibson, NiSource Distribution

Tom Rininger, Duke Energy
Brad Stuck, NiSource Distribution

Dan Geers, Duke Energy
Mark Satkamp, Louisville Gas & Electric

The meeting was chaired by Anthony Welly.
Brad welcomed the group to the NiSource headquarters and Skip provided an overview of emergency and evacuation procedures.
SCADA Systems:

The group discussed SCADA systems and planned system upgrades: Technical discussion regarding the Emerson Open Enterprise systems used by Ohio Gas and Duke; NiSource’s planned upgrade to Schneider Electric’s DNA, 7.6 system in 2017 and Schneider’s associated subscription service; Columbia Transmission’s planned upgrade to DNA, 7.6, in coordination with their move to a new control center in 2016; Energy Coop’s GE Prophecy system technical discussion including Modbus communications to field devices; Dominion’s planned upgrade to DNA, 7.6.
Operational Updates:

Each member company provided an update of summer operations and various events impacting their operations over the last several months. Also, members provided updates for winter preparedness: 
The Ohio Gas Company: reported that last winter had been their coldest ever February 2015, back to their current records from 1963. They reported their storage to be at 97% full by 10/31, with storage withdrawals planned to begin on 11/1. They reported that 50% of their load is served from storage and that storage costs will be lower than last winter. They are anticipating upcoming volatile winter weather with the Jetstream forecasted to frequently be directly over their service territory.

Columbia Pipeline Group: reported unprecedented power generation loads on their system this summer and increased loads next summer associated with power plants switching from coal to gas. They discussed Columbia’s system modernization program and upgrade work being completed at several of their 130 compressor stations. The Columbia storage system includes 37 fields with over 230 Bcf working gas and over 5,000 storage wells. They will be moving to a new control room for their Gas Control Center next year. They are anticipating huge growth over the next few years associated with the effort to move more gas to the Gulf and Atlantic coasts. The Columbia system is in good shape for this winter, with a few remaining anomaly digs to complete. 

The group discussed gas quality and the higher regional BTU values associated with supplies from Marcellus and the higher ethane content. The higher BTU gas has been slowly moving south and west as Marcellus supplies continue to increase.

The Energy Coop: reported summer operations progressed as planned, with 3 storage fields on target and one field having injections extended one week due to construction work.
Duke Energy: reported that they are in the final year of their large scale cast iron main replacement project, with several system separations and re-routing of gas flows this year. They also reported on their MAOP records project. Duke is in good shape for this winter, with their propane inventory back up to plan after last winter and their intermediate pressure system in good shape.

 Dominion East Ohio: reported that they had increased staffing and now have 2 controllers on shift full time. They also hired a Control Room Specialist position (Josh), with responsibilities including alarm management and SCADA system displays. Dominion’s base storage is 98% full and they are injecting into their peak pools. They reported on pigging operations, and hydro-testing associated with storage field valve and pipeline replacement work. They reported on pipeline construction for the new 18 mile 36” pipeline, lessons learned from the past cold winter operations, increased power plant loads on their system, and a project to install RCV’s on their system. 
NiSource Distribution: reported their distribution operations include 6 states, and their control room operations have 18 controllers, including 4 teams of 4 per shift covering the west, east, north and Massachusetts areas. They have hired 6 controllers within the past year in preparation for upcoming retirements. They take delivery from 12 different pipelines on their distribution systems. Their storage is at 97% full overall (all pipelines). They discussed recent updates to their Schneider SCADA system for supply totaling and end of gas day projections based on current rates.

The city of Columbus is moving to all CNG for their city buses. 

LG&E: reported pipeline contract and on-system storage refills on schedule with on-system storage injections to be completed by November 1st. They provided updates on several capital projects, summer pipeline integrity work, personnel hiring for the past year, and gas fired electric generation through the summer. They will be in good shape for the winter with compressor station and transmission pipeline projects expected to wrap up during the next few weeks. The past winter was very cold with the coldest February since 1978. Their winter peak sendout day was on 2/19, and this was the record highest all time sendout for the 2nd half of February. This past winter provided many opportunities for lessons learned with changes incorporated into supply planning processes for the upcoming winter.

Updates from the Midwest Energy Association:

Tony is on the MEA committee and provided updates on their activities including their gas controller roundtable. There was some discussion of controller OQ programs. 

Updates from AGA Fall Gas Control Committee meeting:

Tom and Josh attended the AGA fall committee meeting and Tom provided updates to the group on several topics covered at that meeting. Approximately 35 members of the AGA Gas Control committee were in attendance. Discussion items included; the NiSource AGA SOS on pre-employment screening tests for controllers – several members are utilizing the COBRA testing tool; group questions to Byron Coy including the control center’s involvement in 911 notifications – PHMSA appears to be more focused on Gas Control’s awareness and not necessarily who makes emergency notifications; RCV projects, and gas control RCV operations. 
PHMSA NOPR – Operator Qualification, Cost Recovery, Accident and Incident Notification, and Other Pipeline Safety Proposed Changes:
The group discussed the AGA response to this NPRM submitted last week which mostly impacts gas control from a controller training perspective, with the NPRM’s focus on team training.    

Miscellaneous Discussion:

Other discussion topics included updates from the SGA operations conference including Columbia Pipeline’s Operator Qualification plan presentation and Byron Coy’s presentation to the group, PHMSA’s recent NPRM on flow reversals, Control Room Management and audit activity, updates to the Supply Contingency Plan and restoring this plan to the OGA WEB site, past and possible table top drills to test the contingency plan.  
Future Meetings:
The spring OGA/KGA meeting is planned to be held in coordination with the Mid-Atlantic Contingency Planning Group meeting with the Columbia Pipeline customer meeting on May 10-12, 2016. 
It was proposed to hold the fall OGA/KGA meeting in Cincinnati, but this has not been confirmed.

NiSource Gas Control Center:

Skip provided a tour of the NiSource Gas Control Center during the meeting. NiSource moved into this control center in October of last year. The center includes multiple sit\stand consoles and multiple displays, along with a dedicated recovery area, conference room, kitchen, bathroom, and offices for gas control support personnel. Thanks to Skip for a very interesting tour of this impressive facility.  

Wrap-up:

Thanks to Skip for meeting accommodations, and for providing lunch.
Thanks to all attendees for a very informative meeting and good group discussion.
Minutes by Mark Satkamp
